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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of Town Council meeting held on Wednesday 19th May 2021 at 7.55pm in the Assembly Rooms.
Present:


Mayor Cllr J Anscombe (in the Chair) 
Councillors:
Mrs L Beech, Mr S Bell, Mrs W Bensley, Mr P Darby, Mr C Houghton, Mrs S Matthews, Mr K Oliver, Mr I Pilcher, Mr L Scott
Town Clerk:

Mr R Bishop
Deputy Clerk:

Mrs C Smith
Breckland 

& Norfolk County Cllr:

Mr E Colman 
Breckland Cllr


Mr I Sherwood
Public:



2
7.56pm The meeting was closed to hold a public session.
 A member of the public congratulated the Town Council on the improved public toilet facility.
7.58pm meeting resumed.
1. Apologies and reason for absence
Cllr J Skinner – self isolating

Cllr  G Edwards
Cllr D Wickerson – prior commitment.
PC Olly Button not on duty/family commitment
2. Declarations of interest

Cllr Bell declared an interest in item 7.1e. 
3. Reports: Police, principal authority
3.1 
Police – The Town Clerk circulated PC Button’s report. A concern was expressed that noise from young people in play areas should not be overpoliced, that these areas are where they should be able to gather, rather than less appropriate spaces. It was suggested that some of the noise nuisance was happening on the way to the Rec. There was also a report of the Police allowing customers to leave a restaurant without paying. Cllr Button would be invited to address these issues at the next meeting.
3.2    Norfolk County Councillor 
Cllr Colman gave a verbal report including information regarding:
· updated business plan 

· extended mobile library services 

· new care villages and challenges facing adult care 

· new community resilience fund
· extra ordinary meeting on 7th June to consider A47 distributor route to extend West

· Economic development bid 

3.3    Breckland Councillor   
Cllr Sherwood’s report was previously circulated. It was noted that although there had been some delay with projects, including tree planting but these would be taken forward at the top of the Breckland agenda. It was also reported that the scheme for improvement to shop fronts was open and available to businesses. The timing of the scheme and difficulties some businesses were having with the paperwork were reported. Cllr Sherwood reiterated that he was happy to be contacted to help facilitate access to the scheme, and reminded Town Councillors not to wait until a meeting to instigate an enquiry.
In response to a question about the availability of the Max Associates report, regarding provision of sport and leisure facilities, Cllr Sherwood confirmed that there would be no more detail released from the report than that which had already been received. Town Councillors were concerned as they had not received any information from the report at all. No extracts had been made available and a further request was made that the report be released. Cllr Sherwood agreed find out the situation with the report. He assured Cllrs that he and Cllr Colman were committed to improve the facilities and did not want to see them provided at the Hamond School site. He also confirmed that the money from the GBC sale and further capital investment from Breckland would be available for improved facilities in Swafham. It was stated by Cllr Sherwood that the GBC had caused a delay in forwarding the sports and leisure provision.
Cllr Colman reported that the Inspiring communities fund was open and closed at the end of May.

4. Report from the Mayor and Town Clerk
4.1. Mayor’s Announcements 
There were no events to record.
4.2    Urgent reports, correspondence, or information at the Mayor’s discretion

There were no reports.
4.3. Town Clerk Report and Councillors Questions:  
HAZ Officer - The new officer was in place, a meeting structure had been identified.
RE-OPENING of Towns & Associated Funding – Breckland had hosted a meeting to discuss possible ideas for a bid to be made to BEIS.
NEW MEMBER OF STAFF – A new member of staff had been appointed to the caretaker/cleaner role.
TESCO RECUMBENT BIKE, new equipment for the Rec update – order has been confirmed and delivery date awaited. The Bike is funded by Tesco Bags-For-Help scheme. Delivery and installation costs of £230 would be met from balances carried forward under capital reserves for the recreation Ground that currently stand at £7,590.
5. Minutes 
5.1. The minutes of 14th April 2021 Full Council meeting were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.
5.2. The minutes of 20th April 2021 Extraordinary Council meeting were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.
5.3. The minutes of the 3rd March Extraordinary Council meeting were agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.
6. Finance
6.1. Accounts for May 2021
Payments lists for May 21 were circulated to Councillors for review prior to the meeting, Cllrs were asked to retrospectively accept the payments.
It was agreed to accept the payments for May 2021.
6.2. Grass Cutting contracts review

Cllrs discussed the grass cutting areas and acknowledged that some of the work was done by contractors and some by staff. The quality of finished work was also considered an important factor. It was considered prudent to ascertain the relative costs of in-house and external contractors, so that budgetary matters could be managed judiciously. It was proposed to review grass cutting costs, using quotes already received from contractors, as a baseline cost per sqm could be established. Council staff and equipment costs would also be calculated for comparison.
It was agreed to review grass cutting costs per sqm using quotes already received and in-house costs for comparison, and to inform budget setting.
6.3. Council advice and support from outside bodies
Cllrs discussed the advice and support available from NALC, Norfolk Training Partnership and CAN. Concern was expressed regarding the quality of service from NALC in recent years, although it was recognised that membership of NALC was a requirement for some activities. It was proposed to defer the decision to the next Council meeting when more information on the risks of not being a member could be considered. Cllrs expressed an intention to reconsider the NALC membership. 
It was agreed by a majority decision to defer the decision of professional body membership to the next meeting, NALC could be reconsidered pending a resolution signed by 5 Cllrs.
6.4. End of Year Financial Approval

a Annual signed Internal Audit Report 2020-21


It was agreed to accept the final Internal Audit report for 2020-21 signed off by Stephen Christopher of Auditing Solutions Ltd and including page 3 of the AGAR return.
b Income and Expenditure Summary report and balance sheet 2020-21

It was agreed to accept the final Income and Expenditure Summary report and balance sheet for 2020-21.

c Notice of Public rights
It was agreed that the notice of public rights period would be from 3rd June to 14th July 2021

d Section 1 annual governance statement


Annual Governance Statement – Sections 1 -9 (read out by the Clerk) 2020-21.


The following statements were read out by the Clerk and Cllrs were asked to agree Yes/No on each statement:


We acknowledge as the members of Swaffham Town Council our responsibility for ensuring that there is a sound system of internal control, including arrangements for the preparation of the Accounting Statements. We confirm, to the best of our knowledge and belief, with respect to the Accounting Statements for the year ended 31 March 2021, that:


1. We have put in place arrangements for effective financial management during the year, and for the preparation of the accounting statements. YES

2. We maintained an adequate system of internal control including measures designed to prevent and detect fraud and corruption and reviewed its effectiveness. YES



3. We took all reasonable steps to assure ourselves that there are no matters of actual or potential non-compliance with laws, regulations and Proper Practices that could have a significant financial effect on the ability of this authority to conduct it busine or manage its finances. YES

4. We provided proper opportunity during the year for the exercise of electors’ rights in accordance with the requirements of the Accounts and Audit Regulations. YES

5. We carried out an assessment of the risks facing this authority and took appropriate steps to manage those risks, including the introduction of internal controls and/or external insurance cover where required. YES


6. We maintained throughout the year an adequate and effective system of internal audit of the accounting records and control systems. YES

7. We took appropriate action on all matters raised in reports from internal and external audit. YES

8. We considered whether any litigation, liabilities or commitments, events or transactions, occurring either during or after the year-end, have a financial impact on this authority and, where appropriate, have included them in the accounting statements. YES

9. (For local councils only) Trust funds including charitable. In our capacity as the sole managing trustee we discharged our accountability responsibilities for the fund(s)/assets, including financial reporting and, if required, independent examination or audit. NA
The Annual Governance Statement was signed by the Mayor and the Town Clerk. 

Cllrs noted that the advice from the internal auditor recommending more fluidity, better use of capital funds and consideration of the investment policy should be taken forward more vigorously.
e section 2 annual accounting statements


It was agreed to accept the annual accounting statements, these were signed at the 
meeting by the Mayor and Town Clerk.
7. Correspondence or Information
7.1. General

a) Weekly correspondence or information 

Councillors were asked to note the correspondence previously circulated.
b) CPRE annual awards
It was proposed that an application for the good lighting design award be submitted to CPRE highlighting the policy to minimise light pollution.
It was agreed to submit an application for the good lighting design awards to CPRE.
c) Norfolk Community Law Service Justice Bus.

It was proposed to allow the Justice bus to come to the Town Centre, but not on a market day.
It was agreed to allow the Justice Bus to come to Swaffham, not on a Market day.
d) Watton and Swaffham quarterly report
Cllrs noted the report and that the job description and role of project officer had not been finalised by HR.

e) Christmas Lights working group

It was proposed that events would be held across 4th and 5th of December with a switch on event on 5th December. A working group needed to be established as soon as possible.
It was agreed that Christmas Markets and a switch on events would be held on 5th December, with a possible extension to the event on 4th December. Working group members were agreed Cllrs Beech, Bell, Bensley and Oliver.
1.1. Breckland Council
a) HGV Parking Station Street.

No additional comments were added to the Transport and Environment committee response. 

b) Causal Vacancy – the Town Clerk reported that the statutory procedures were in place and whilst wating for the notice period to end the vacancy could be advertised.

It was agreed to advertise the vacancy for co-option should an election not be called.
2. Dates of forthcoming meetings and to receive any items for a future Agenda
	8.1

8.2

8.3

8.4

8.5

8.6

8.7

8.8

8.9

8.10

8.11

8.12
	Planning & Built Environment Committee

Recreation & Community Services Committee

Transport and Environment Committee

HR & Governance Committee

FULL COUNCIL

Market Committee

Market Committee

Planning Committee

FULL COUNCIL

Assets & Open Spaces Committee

Full Council Finance

ANNUAL TOWN ASSEMBLY
	Tues

Tues

Tues

Mon

Thurs 

Wed

Mon

Tues

Wed

Wed

Mon

Wed
	25th May

25th May

1st June

6th June

10th June

16th June

21st June

29th June

14th July

21st July

26th July

29th July
	4.00pm

6.30pm

4.00pm

12noon

6.30pm

6.30pm

6.30pm

4.00pm

6.30pm

4.00pm

6.30pm

6.30pm
	Assembly Rooms

CANCELLED

Assembly Rooms

Council Chamber

Assembly Rooms

RE-ARRANGED

Council Chamber

Council Chamber

Council Chamber

Council Chamber

Council Chamber

Assembly Rooms


3. ADMISSION TO MEETINGS ACT (PUBLIC BODIES) 1960:

CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS following the exclusion of the public and press
3.1. Quotation for Council Insurance 1st June 2021 to 31st May 2026
Cllrs reviewed the quotes received, it was proposed to accept the five year quotation from Zurich.
It was agreed to accept the five year quotation from Zurich.
3.2. Barn Project steering group and update on legal issues
Cllrs considered that the final Barn project needed to be identified before a steering group to drive it could be appointed. It was proposed to defer appointing a steering group until the consultants work had identified how the barn should develop.
It was agreed to defer the appointment of the steering group until the final project is identified.
Cllrs discussed the remaining issues regarding inventory, access and evening parking. It was confirmed that no amount of money for the inventoried contents had been previously agreed. Cllrs had thought that the sale price included contents and the solicitors would be asked to check the original contract. Cllrs asked that all remaining issues be resolved by the next meeting, 10th June, so that the sale could move forward.
The meeting closed at 21.48pm

                       
Mayor……………










Initials: _____     


